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Dear Sister and Brothers at St. Dismas, This is my first letter to the Guild and I’ve been yearning to write to you for years. Thank you for all the inspiring advice and biblical references you include in each newsletter and the mailing of the newsletters for so many years. I’ve been in prison my whole adult life and will finish my life here. Since I’ve been arrested I’ve been doing a very Catholic practice and praying for the soul of my victim. Taking a life of an innocent man is the worst sin I have ever committed and one day I’ll have to answer in judgment for it. I know I’m sorry and feel I’ve paid my debt to society having been here 35 years. However I have the problem now of despising some of the people I live with and always have, just plain mean people. I promised my Mom I would attend weekly mass since I was locked up and have. But I also, in recent years, befriended some Protestant brothers as individuals. However, the more I hear their rhetoric on faith and see their actions, the more certain I am of my own Catholic faith! Here is a bible verse I deem apt for my trouble dealing with my contemporaries – 1 Samuel 15:22.   I just like to give you a well deserved “atta girl” for continuing the mission you and your husband started so many years ago. Thank you and God rest his soul, and God bless the whole St. Dismas community out there in California   EMcD

Thank you EM for your encouragement to continue the mission. Our mission is that everyone who receives this newsletter will experience the healing touch of Jesus and know for certain that when one is truly repentant He forgives your sins and throws them into the deepest ocean. God is not like us and does not hold grudges. Micah 7:18-19 tells us, “Who is there like you, the God who removes guilt and pardons sin for the remnant of his inheritance; Who does not persist in anger forever, but delights rather in clemency. And will again have compassion on us, treading underfoot our guilt? You will cast into the depths of the sea all our sins;” It sounds like you are truly repentant of murder as you. Praying for the soul is a corporal work of mercy. God see’s your heart. As for your difficulty with those you encounter, pray for them too and put yourself in Jesus’ shoes. Get to know Jesus so well you will begin to act like him. 1 John 2:5-6 says, “But whoever keeps His word, truly has the love of God been made perfect in him.  The way we can be sure we are in union with Him is for the man who claims to abide in Him to conduct himself just as He did.” We will keep you in prayer as you try to live with this evil generation. Stay in the Kingdom.

Dear St. Dismas, Thank you so much for your faithful service to the Body of Christ here in prison. Sometimes your newsletters were the only mail I received during the month. I have been receiving them since my conversion to Catholicism early last year. I was Baptized, Confirmed and had my First Communion all at the same service. I can’t express the love I have for God and His church. My words are not enough.

I’ll finish my sentence early in 2018 and would like the opportunity to give back to your ministry. I am currently at a work-release facility and would like to give you my new address so that I may continue to receive your newsletters. I may be able to send some money along with my prayers for St. Dismas Guild soon. As of now, the only currency I have are stamps. I’ll send those until I am able to do more. Maybe they will be of some use to you. Thanks again and pray for me as I pray for you.  CR
Dear CR, we certainly will keep you in prayer and thank you for yours. James 5:16 says, “…declare your sins to one another, and pray for one another, that you may find healing.” It is refreshing to hear you express your love for God. We are keeping you on our mailing list and thank you so much for the stamps. You have a giving heart.
* * * * * * * *

Dear St. Dismas Guild, Thank you so much for sending me the Bread of Life bible study, Cycle A, and also the nice newsletter. I am incarcerated in this institution for the next three years and the relationship with my wife right now is sketchy. She is a “cradle” Catholic and I converted to being a Catholic in 2010. My wife and I have been married for 39 years. She would attend Mass every Sunday and sometimes I would tag along to see what her Catholic religion was all about. Boy, am I glad I did! Eventually I started going to Mass with her every Sunday and a few years ago I decided to go through the RCIA program. It is the greatest thing that has ever happened to me besides marrying my wife. I pray every day that God will reunite my wife and me when I am released.

God is so Great and loving!  I look to Him every day to help me through my days here and He has already given me His graces and love since I have been here. I would also like to ask you if you could “please” send me “Cycle B” and “Cycle C” of the Bread of Life study so I can have the complete set for my bible study classes. That would be greatly appreciated. I look forward to more newsletters from you as they are informative and give me hope and stories to which I can relate.  Also, please say a prayer for my wife and me that we may stay together, as one in flesh. Amen! (Genesis 2:24). May God bless you and may the Love, Grace and Peace of Our Lord Jesus Christ be with you always! Sincerely RK

Dear RK, Cycle C will not be out till next year. We will be sending you our Book Secrets of a Happy Family. The book will help you as spiritual leader in your marriage.  Following  1 Corinthians 11:3, “I want you to know that the head of every man is Christ; the head of a woman is her husband; and the head of Christ is the Father.“ may help you in your relationship with your wife. We certainly will pray for your marriage. Stay under Christ headship walking in His ways and the Lord will bless you abundantly. Blessings


 This month the Church begins a new year with Advent and preparing for the coming of the Christ child. The Pope’s Prayer intention for this month is the elderly.  I think about my elderly father-in-law who has been in a nursing home for over three years, suffering with dementia and many physical ailments.  It has been hard for our family to watch his suffering and wonder why, why does he have to endure the pain and suffering, what is God’s plan.  It is heartbreaking to watch a love one suffer, no matter what the problem, physical, mental, addiction, etc., and even more heartbreaking to be separated from them. I reach out to St. Teresa of Calcutta, or Mother Teresa as many still call her, and ask for her intersession to help me trust in Jesus as she did.  I find hope in our faith, “For God so loved the world that he gave his only Son, so that everyone who believes in him might not perish but might have eternal life.” (John 3:16)

Mary had Joseph but they had no one but the Lord and He was always there with them. God’s promise of eternal life brings me peace.  St. Teresa said, “The coming of Jesus at Bethlehem brought joy to the world and to every human heart. May His coming this Christmas bring to each one of us that peace and joy that He desires to give.”
By Fr. Richard Perozich

Dear Fr. Perozich,  I am a Catholic and I’m also a member here on my unit at the W. Unit here in H… It’s something I wasn’t allowed where I came from, the 22-1/2 years I’ve dealt with behind these walls…Here in your Sept. issue of the St. Dismas Guild newsletter, I enjoy reading the testimonies, and I too have my own.


Back in the day, I was brought up in a loving and caring Catholic family, but after my First Communion I wasn’t permitted to do my last part. After years I got arrested for Capital Murder in H… and in 1989 I was sentenced to death and sent to E…One. For those two decades I sat on death row not once did death come knocking on my door...All through those years and growing up I hated God…it wasn’t until 2015 as I was about to be baptized here on my unit in the First Chapel I was saved. Since then I have stumbled, but I am wanting to take my final steps to become a Catholic. I wanted to share this with you. I attend the BSD, Catholic Mass and I’ve done one retreat and am going to see if I can go again. Thank you for a few minutes of your time. God Bless You and the Staff.  (I once lived in San Diego with my second oldest brother. If I had listened to him I wouldn’t be here) …  Take Care…God Bless you. GA

Since you have been baptized a Catholic as a child and received your first communion, you are considered fully a Catholic, saved by Jesus, brought into his kingdom.  You are not fully initiated in the sacramental life until you receive the Holy Spirit in Confirmation.  Speak to the priest at the Mass to which you have access regarding the necessary steps to receive this sacrament.
There is no need to be rebaptized.  Your salvation has already begun and will be completed when Jesus comes again provided you continue to love Him as your Lord and Savior.  He has chosen you in baptism; you must choose him daily until he comes for you at the end of your life.  Really, there is no other choice for you, for me, or for any other human being other than Jesus who died to set us free from sin, who forgives us, who promises eternal life.
No matter where we are in life, prison or freedom, sick or healthy, rich or poor, we continue to work out our salvation in fear and trembling, asking Jesus for forgiveness for all our sins which he will grant to us who are truly repentant. Keep praying every day for his wisdom, that he shows you his love in your heart even if others may not do so.
G, I will get your letter back to the editors of the newsletter as you requested, so that they can look at it for the testimonies section.  I no longer live in San Diego and merely consult with them over the internet.
Prayers for your ever-deepening life in Jesus, the one Savior of the world.

(Please send short spiritual questions for Fr. Richard)


My name is CJ. I am currently incarcerated. I am writing to ask for a Cycle B, Bread of Life Bible Study and a Catholic Bible. I was raised with a Protestant version but anything you have would be nice. I have also been studying the Apparitions of Mary. I would love anything you might be able to send on her messages to us. I also lost a child due to the hospitals saying “It” I named him,  he wasn’t considered a viable Baby, just a fetus. I had him at home. I caught him myself, before he went into the toilet. It was perfectly formed, he held on to my pinkie finger and tried to nurse or suck on my index finger when I touched it to his lips. He lived 7 minutes. I am trying to help the young confused women here to understand that there is NO choice! I am looking for material, books, the address to the Rachel Project, something to help them and prayers, please. Thank you for any help. God bless CJ
Dear CJ, I am so sorry this happened to you.  I’m not really sure all of the details but it sounds as if the baby had stopped developing and you had a miscarriage. As you have described even a baby that is not “viable” is still a baby.  Even at 5 weeks the tiny baby’s heart starts to beat and by 7-8 weeks we see their little hands and feet perfectly formed. It is a beautiful thing that you are trying to help the women understand that life is precious and that we do have other choices to abortion. Women can choose to parent their babies or even choose to place their baby into a loving family who is not able to have their own children.  Our society tends to lean toward there only being one choice and that is to abort.  Once a woman sees with her own eyes the reality of the life inside of her there is no believing that the fetus is not a child.  Even the virgin Mary, who was only a teenager at the time, accepted her situation and gave her “Yes” that she would be the mother of God to the baby Jesus. Babies are a beautiful gift no matter how long or how short of a time we may have with them.  Cherish this time that you had with your baby and continue to share with others your experience in hopes that it will help change your little part of the world to a better understand the life in the womb is a gift. God has a plan for each and every one of us. "Before I formed you in the womb I knew you, before you were born I set you apart; I appointed you as a prophet to the nations." Jeremiah 1:5 Merry Christmas and Blessed New Year
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